Public Safety Subcommittee TOWN OF SIMSBURY, CONNECTICUT SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES - ADOPTED

Thursday, June 18, 2020 at 8:00 A.M. Zoom Meeting/Simsbury Community Television Live Steam

Chairman Sean Askham called the Special Meeting of the Public Safety Subcommittee to order at 8:00 A.M. via Zoom Meeting/Simsbury Community Television Live Stream.

Present were: James Baldis, Chief, Simsbury Volunteer Fire Department; Michael Berry, Assistant Emergency Management Director, Simsbury Fire District; Nicholas Boulter, Chief of Police; Maria Capriola, Town Manager; Mark Critz, Director of Safety & Security, BOE; Kristen Formanek, Director of Community and Social Services; Jennifer Kertanis, Farmington Valley Health District; Kevin Kowalski, Fire Marshal, Simsbury Volunteer Fire Department; Mike Long, Police Commissioner; Mark Massaro, Eversource; Sarah Nielsen, Simsbury Main Street Partnership; Chris Peterson, BOS; Nancy Scheetz, Visiting Nurses Association; Karin Stewart, Executive Director, Simsbury Volunteer Ambulance Association; Neil Sullivan, Director of Personnel, Simsbury Schools; Thomas Roy, Director, Public Works; Gary Wilcox, President, Simsbury Fire District

Pledge of Allegiance

All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

Public Audience

There was no public audience.

Approval of Minutes

1) June 4, 2020 Minutes

The minutes were approved as presented.

Coronavirus Response

1) Farmington Valley Health District

Ms. Kertanis reported on the consistent decline in hospitalizations the state and Farmington Valley have seen including in congregate living areas. Ms. Kertanis reported that there are about 1,000 new cases identified each week. Connecticut is in Phase 2 of re-opening and the health district staff is working with communities to assist in this phase. The FVHD is working on its drive through Flu clinics which will be in Simsbury and Avon in September and October later this year. Flu shots are going to be vitally important this year as a method to keep our healthcare infrastructure from being overwhelmed if there is a 2nd wave of COVID infections in the fall/winter. These flu clinics can also serve as test runs for when a COVID vaccine is created and needs to be distributed to the masses.

2) Town Manager's Office

Ms. Capriola reported town facilities, programs and services are going to be slowly reopening on June 22nd The transfer station is open with full services. The Town and Board of Education

tennis courts remain open as do Town parks, open space parcels and trails. While permitted to open on June 16th as a part of Phase 2, the library will still be closed to the public and continuing their online services and curbside pick-up until at least July 5th. The Senior Center is unfortunately closed through at least Labor Day. The Town is currently working with a local company to offer a drive through COVID testing site and once information is available it will be broadcasted for the public to find out how to sign up. Lastly, the Town Manager wished Kevin Kowalski a happy retirement and congratulated Mike Berry who will be the new Simsbury Emergency Management Director starting July 1st.

3) Emergency Management

Mr. Kowalski noted that this week's Incident and Action Plan had more of a focus on recovery rather than action and that this is good news. Mr. Kowalski noted that Emergency personnel in town are in healthy, good shape. There is ongoing fit testing done for fire district employees. Mr. Kowalski stated that they are having an ongoing problem with illegal fireworks in town and to please be conscious of your neighbors and dogs in the area as these illegal loud booms can be detrimental to veterans who may have PTSD as well as dogs with their hearing.

Mr. Berry will replace him as Emergency Management Director as of July 1. He reported they are coordinating logistics to have a town-wide COVID testing site. He added they will be working with the Fire Department to support the June 12 High School graduation. Regarding PPE, he noted they are sending out thousands of masks to businesses, as well as over 200 thermometers, to meet their objective of protecting businesses, seniors and first responders during the pandemic. He reported they continue to support fit testing for N95 masks. They are checking safety at restaurants, i.e. vehicle traffic, etc.

4) Police

Chief Boulter reported staff is healthy and PPE supply is adequate. The Chief said that the Police station is open again for fingerprinting services but it is by appointment only. Calls for service have increased to pre-COVID levels and he singled out the increase in family violence calls as a noticeable increase. Motor Vehicle thefts have also increased; the Chief reminded everyone to please lock your vehicles and don't leave your keys in them overnight. All recent motor vehicle thefts were because the keys were left inside an unlocked vehicle. The Chief also mentioned that the PD is tracking the illegal fireworks.

5) Ambulance

Ms. Stewart reported staff remains healthy. There has been a decrease in COVID-related calls but call volume still remains the same. Ms. Stewart reminded the public to continue social distancing and wearing a mask in public.

6) Board of Education

Mr. Sullivan stated that the BOE held a graduation last Friday, and while it wasn't what they thought it would be at the beginning of the year, it was important to celebrate the students who graduated in any way they could. Mr. Sullivan stated that BOE personnel will begin reporting back to work in a staggered A/B schedule starting Monday for at least 4 weeks, visits will be by appointment only. The Meal service program closed on Monday due to the state. The BOE is

Public Safety Subcommittee

June 4, 2020 Special Meeting Minutes

planning extensively for what school may look like in the fall. Residents can expect to hear directly from the BOE every 2 weeks about reopening plans.

7) Fire

Chief Baldis reported volunteers and their families continue to remain healthy. Chief Baldis mentioned that the increase in both vehicle and pedestrian traffic is something that people need to pay attention to. The Fire District is monitoring a significant increase in water usage with Aquarion and that the public may notice a decrease in water pressure due to this in an effort to save water.

8) Public Works

Mr. Roy reported they are at full staff. He noted the need to keep up with cleaning workspaces and wearing masks. Buildings and Grounds staff has been busy getting buildings ready for reopening, including plexiglass screening, new hand sanitizer dispensers at entry points, disinfection wipes and sprays at shared equipment/copiers. There will be increased, uniform signage at all facilities. They continue to support other departments, including Social Services with the food distributions.

9) Social Services

Ms. Formanek reported on the food distribution that happened on Monday at Iron Horse Commuter Lot. 126 households were served, 224 bags of food were packed and \$9,000 in gift cards were distributed. Social Services has masks available to those who need them.

10) VNA

Ms. Scheetz stated that staff is healthy and they are seeing an increase in service needed due to hospitals opening up again.

11) Main Street Partnership

Ms. Nielsen reported that she is assisting business in town with Phase 2 opening. Several restaurants in town are holding off on indoor dining at the moment and all but 1 restaurant in town are open for outdoor dining/takeout. Ms. Nielsen mentioned that businesses need thermometers and disinfecting wipes. The shopsimsbury.com list of open restaurants and businesses continues to have the most extensive and detailed information, as well as their Facebook page.

12) Eversource

Mr. Massaro told residents to reach out to Eversource if anyone needs assistance for bill paying.

13) Police Commission

Mr. Long wanted to recognize the Police Chief and Police Department for their participation in the protests that happened in the previous weeks outside town hall. He spoke on behalf of the Police Commission when he said that the Commission is in favor of Police Body Cameras.

14) Draft Prohibition of Feeding Wildlife Ordinance

Mr. Askham gave background on why this ordinance was written and how a workgroup consisting of committee members and town staff was created to draft it. The workgroup

Public Safety Subcommittee June 4, 2020 Special Meeting Minutes

consulted with DEEP during the drafting process. Mr. Askham mentioned that he was asking the group to forward the draft ordinance to the BOS to schedule a public hearing. Mr. Askham motioned, 2nd by Mr. Wilcox, all were in favor and the motion passed.

The group will meet again on Thursday, July 23, at 8:00 A.M. Agenda items from the past few months will continue.

Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 9:28 A.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Thomas Fitzgerald Management Specialist